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SAUGUS FINANCE COMMITTEE

April 12, 2017 7:00 P.M
TOWN HALL CONFERENCE ROOM

The regular meeting of the Finance Committee was held on Wednesday evening, 

April 12, 2017, at 7:00 P.M. in the Town Hall Conference Room.
Members present: Kenneth DePatto, Chairman; Theresa Katsos, Carl Mirabello, Frank Perella; Steve Horlick; Ron Jepson; George DeDomenico; Steve DiVirgilio
Chairman’s Update:  We are still right on schedule which is nice as we can stay right on our agenda. Next week the last of the departments. The Board of Selectmen will vote to close the warrant tonight. 
Absent from the Meeting: Louis Rossi
Approval of Minutes: Mr. Mirabello makes motions to approve minutes from 3/22 and 3/29. 3/22/17 motion passes 6-0 with one abstention. 3/29/17 motion passes 7-0.
Managers Update: No updates
Human Resources

Salaries- there is a slight increase. Ms. Hatch Wendy says reflects the salary for the new employee that started a month ago.

Expenses- Chairman asks if Professional Technical General is a new line item. Ms. Hatch replied yes, it’s for consulting services she needs within her department. Everything else is level funded.
Mr. Jepson asks about training. Ms. Hatch says $10,500 for town wide training program. Recent years we have used Fred Pryor Training. With the new staff person and the Director herself being fairly new, they will need MUNIS and MMA training. 

Mr. Crabtree adds that this is something we have done in the past; it was just covered in different line items.

Employee Benefits
Mr. Chairman states that the increases that we are looking at are what have been recommended by our providers to carry. This very seldom goes in our favor with the medical industry.
As for retirement, this is the Town’s contribution to the pension to meet our unfunded liability. Mr. Jepson asks how much of that 6.4 is the employee’s share. Ms., Hatch states that it is all Town contribution and that the employees contribute from their paychecks.

Mr. DeDomenico asks what the increase is based on. Ms. Hatch says it is based on an actuarial done 3 years ago and that is based on age, life span, etc. They estimate liability on who has retired, who will retire, what are the salaries being paid out and what we are making up for those people. 
Mr. DiVirgilio asks if this is above state mandate. Ms. Hatch replied no, it’s based on the information we get from PERAC. The appropriation is 6.692 and some of it comes from the Housing Authority.
Ms. Hatch said we do an actuarial on the OPEB benefits every year but I don’t know what the retirement board is required to do.
Chairman DePatto says it is important to note this is predicated on a predetermined schedule that we have no control over. We have very little latitude other than to fund it. We have no independent ability to make changes to that.

Mr. DiVirgilio states that what is coming in is going out and whether or not it is five years, seven years, or ten years it is not sustainable. Mr. Jepson agrees that this is going to be unsustainable and will eventually be before Town meeting as we will have a cash problem.
It is a politically sensitive issue that no one wants to talk about and the beneficiaries of this are on Town Meeting and are voting on this.

Chairman DePatto states that although it may be politically sensitive for politicians, for this committee it is not.

The only way to address that is to go to your State Legislature and have it corrected. It is beyond Town Meeting and is beyond this committee.
Chairman DePatto continues that it’s important that people understand the limitations of this committee. There are things we can control and can have a direct impact on, but we cannot make the changes ourselves.

Mr. Crabtree says when you look at the OPEB and the retirement benefits, other than legislative changes, the number of employees the Town has can impact that, as well as changing contribution levels. Chairman DePatto said there is no doubt that controlling the growth of new employees will have an impact, and raising the level of contribution could change things. Mr. DiVirgilio asks if the plan pays for its own administrative expenses. Mr. Crabtree replies that the salaries and benefits expended come out of the pension plan. This is not funded directly by the Town.

Mr. Crabtree says it raises some interesting concepts There are things that get voted on at town meeting but town meeting does not have the authority to vote on this. It’s counterintuitive.
Mr. DeDomenico says those 2 line items will take 90% of what we have for prop 2.5 and growth.

Mr. Jepson adds that without water and sewer, benefits are at 25% of the budget. I agree that there is nothing we can do about it, but it is our job to point out that it is not sustainable
Mr. Crabtree says it has not worked since its inception. We are linking employment benefits to an employer. We are one of the only countries in the world that does this. Other countries have social programs for health insurance. Mr. Jepson adds when we as a community make a commitment, I would like for us to honor that commitment. I am just not sure that we will be able to continue to do that. 
Health Insurance

Chairman DePatto comments that the 13 million for health insurance is a real budget buster. Mr. Jepson comments that this is just one line item.

Chairman DePatto asks about Employee Benefits Medicare line item. Ms. Hatch states this is the Town’s required contribution to Medicare Tax. 
Chairman DePatto asks about Employee Benefits Medicare Retired P&F at $190,000.00. Ms. Hatch says that is for retired Police and Fire 111F benefits and for injured on duty benefits.
Mr. DiVirgilio asks is the Medicare tax is 1.45% of wages, why is at $600,000.00. Ms. Hatch says we put a slight increase in the figure based on potential numbers once contracts are settled. 

Insurance

Chairman DePatto states that insurance premium liability must be included in something else. Where would that have gone?
Ms. Hatch says we have not gotten this nailed down yet, and it seems that every year our insurance company bills us a little differently. We are trying to break it down for auto and property by department and we are also trying to do that with general liability and school board liability so this became a general liability category.  Mr. DePatto comments that we are getting the true insurance cost of each department by category. Mr. Crabtree states that by breaking it down this way it allows us to keep an eye on it internally.
Mr. DePatto says $335,000 insurance premiums are at the school district, which is roughly a 1/3 of the insurance costs. Mr. Crabtree says yes absent the buildings themselves.

Mr. Jepson asks about flood insurance and Ms. Hatch replies any building that is required having it, has it.
Retirement
Ms. Hatch states that this is the salary for the 2 employees with 1 longevity payment and stipends for 2 town employees. They reimburse us monthly for those costs and the Medicare tax.
Debt

Chairman DePatto asks about Long Term Debt Principal. Ms. Hatch says this is for all of the equipment and vehicles that were authorized at the Annual Town Meeting last year. The items highlighted in orange are the item that are part of the debt exclusion, meaning they are excluded for Proposition 2 ½. 

There is the Lincoln Ave Reconstruction which is bonded, outdoor recreational facilities and the playground equipment for the parks.  That is all new.

Mr. Horlick asks what we have coming off in the next couple of years for debt.

Mr. Crabtree replies that outside the debt exclusion we have 4 things over the next 20 years. In 2019 something will roll off, 2023 is the Vets…we are trying to work this out with our financial advisors and we have been looking at this in relation to the new high school. As far as operational debt, we have quite a bit coming off. The strategy is to keep it steady. I have talked about this each year.

If the middle school/high school project moved forward, it will actually eliminate a lot of the capital needs that we have already identified.

Because we have some of that money coming off now, this is why it’s time to talk about the new fire truck and capital investments that are needed. A truck we authorize today, we may not actually have it delivered for another two years. 

Mr. Jepson questions the Veteran School and looking at the remaining balance as of June 30, 2018. So it looks to me like in 2020 the Veterans School will be gone. 

Chairman DePatto asks when the Belmonte would be rolling off, and the Town Manager replies not for a while, we are only six years in. There is 7.9 million due on that per Ms. Hatch. This was something we only bonded last August so it’s going to be another 20.

Mr. Perella asks for schedules, terms and interest rates. Ms. Hatch says yes she will provide that.

Ms. Hatch explains BAN- Bond Anticipation Note and what that is. It is a short term loan in anticipation of issuing a long term bond.

Lobsterman’s Landing- Town Manager explains that this was a 20% match grant and was completed sometime in 2006 or 2007, so it is probably a 20 year note.

Mr. Jepson asks what the loan amount for the high school boiler was and why is that missing? Chairman DePatto agrees and says he believes it was for about $250,000.

Ms. Hatch says she will get back to the committee with that information.

Mr. DiVirgilio comments that the report from Powers and Sullivan should have all the information that Mr. Perella is looking for so if she just gave that to him, she wouldn’t have to do anything.

Mr. Jepson asks if we have it broken down to the debt exclusions and just the town-wide debt. Ms. Hatch points out the page that is on, and the debt exclusion is all the information that is highlighted in orange.
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